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I’ve certainly done more than my share of griping about how much of our money government wastes, but one way to change the culture of inefficiency is to recognize those who are working to provide better bang for the taxpayer buck.

Until recently, when a Massachusetts fire department needed a new pumper truck, they began by devoting $4,000 to $6,000 worth of administrative time to creating a 100-page specification document for custom-built apparatus. The specs were then put out to bid to manufacturers, who would build the vehicles from scratch.

The result was a $500,000 pumper truck or ladder truck that cost nearly twice that much.

All that started to change last year when Massachusetts fire departments began working with the Metropolitan Area Planning Council to purchase apparatus by selecting from standard models and adding options suited to local needs.

The first-year goal of the Fire Apparatus Collective Purchasing Program was to use it to buy six new pumper trucks. A year later they’ve bought 12 and saved $500,000, about $40,000 per truck.

Saving money isn’t the only benefit collective purchasing brings. The Boston Fire Department bought three of the new pumper trucks for $1.22 million — a dramatic savings over custom prices — and the vehicles were delivered in six to eight months. Delivery of custom pumpers can take twice as long.

There’s nothing terribly ground-breaking about this approach. It’s how police departments buy cruisers and how public works departments buy specialized vehicles like trash compactors.

Collective fire apparatus purchasing is common in many other states. But throughout much of the Northeast, it was impossible to buy a fire truck built to standard specifications until last year.

What is ground-breaking is who spearheaded the reform. Instead of clinging to tired rhetoric about how custom apparatus is necessary to meet the unique public safety needs of each municipality, the Fire Chiefs Association of Massachusetts (FCAM) has led the charge to give communities the collective purchasing option.

It’s a classic case of enlightened self-interest.

“That $40,000 per truck average savings could mean an extra person,” said FCAM President and Ashburnham Fire Chief Paul Zbikowski. “And we just don’t have the capacity to recreate the wheel every time we need a new truck.”

Massachusetts fire departments spend more than $60 million each year on fire apparatus and they’ve only scratched the surface of the potential savings from collective purchasing. A volunteer committee of chiefs is evaluating standard specifications for expensive aerial equipment like ladder trucks and platforms that local departments will now have the option of purchasing collectively. Collective ambulance purchasing is set to begin next spring.

Other places may have beaten Massachusetts to the punch on collective fire apparatus purchasing, but the commonwealth’s fire chiefs have stepped up to drive this commonsense reform. With municipalities in an ever-tightening fiscal vice and no end in sight to tough economic times, we would be well-served to recognize those who do right by taxpayers if we want more public officials to rise to the occasion during the difficult years ahead.
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